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DID YOU EVER HEAR 

OF A GUY NAMED 

BARNABAS? 

 

… “There was a Levite, a native of 

Cyprus, Joseph, to whom the 

Apostles gave the name 

Barnabas....” 

Acts 5:36, NRSV 

 

    I want to share with you two 
different portions of Holy Scripture, both from the Book of the Acts of 
the Apostles written by Saint Luke.  

 The first passage is Acts 9: 26 - 31. 

 To set the stage, Saul is introduced in chapter 8. He is shown 
ravaging the disciples in Jerusalem. This begins with the approval of 
Deacon Saint Stephen’s stoning and continues with Saul “entering 
house after house; dragging off both men and women, he committed 
them to prison” ( AA 8:3, NRSV). The disciples scatter to avoid this, 
and that’s how the Good News goes to other cities and locals. 
Stephen flees to Samaria and begins to share the Good News. Peter 
and John followed Stephen to Samaria, having heard of the great 
work the Lord was doing through him. They laid hands upon the 
believers in Samaria and the Church was established there.  

 In Chapter 9 Saul sets his sights on Damascus to continue the 
persecution of Christians there. On his way he encounters Jesus and 
is converted from a persecutor of Christ’s followers to an evangelist 
of thee Good News. In just a few days Saul is converting the Jews of 
Damascus to Christianity.  

 Word gets out and the followers, especially those in 
Jerusalem, couldn’t believe it, because they knew Saul as a 
persecutor. The Jews were shocked as well. After some time had 
passed , the Jews plotted to kill him but their plot became known to 
Saul. They were watching the gates day and night so that they might 
kill him; but his disciples took him by night and let him down through 
an opening in the wall, lowering him in a basket. (AA 23-25).         
       Cont. next page.                                             
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   Saul’s next step is logical. He goes back to Jerusalem because that’s where this odyssey began.  Jerusa-
lem is where the Church began.   

 And now we find ourselves at Acts 9:26 - 31: 

 “When he had come to Jerusalem, he attempted to join the disciples; and they were all afraid of him, 
for they did not believe that he was a disciple. But Barnabas (emphasis mine) took him, brought him to the 
apostles, and described for them how on the road he had seen the Lord, who had spoken to him, and how 
in Damascus he had spoken boldly in the name of Jesus. So he went in and out among them in Jerusalem, 
speaking boldly in the name of the Lord. He spoke and argued with the Hellenists; but they were attempting 
to kill him. When the believers learned of it, they brought him down to Caesarea and sent him off to Tarsus. 

 Meanwhile the church throughout Judea, Galilee, and Samaria had peace and was built up. Living in 
the fear of the Lord and in the comfort of the Holy Spirit, it increased in numbers.” 

 Barnabas, was a follower in Jerusalem, but he was not an apostle. Yet Scripture tells us he mus-
tered the courage to approach Saul, a man they all feared would jail or kill the disciples. Barnabas believed 
Saul’s conversion to our Lord was real and then brought him to the apostles.   

 Now lets set the stage for the second passage: Acts 11: 19 - 26.  

We are reminded in Chapter 11 of the fleeing of Jewish followers of Christ that followed Saint Stephen’s 
murder. This is the same flight that brought believers to Damascus which set the scene for Saul’s conver-
sion story. Let’s look at the passage: 

 “Now those who were scattered because of the persecution that took place over Stephen  traveled 
as far as Phoenicia, Cyprus, and Antioch, and they spoke the word to no one except Jews. But among 
them were some men of Cyprus and Cyrene who, on coming to Antioch, spoke to the Hellenists also, pro-
claiming the Lord Jesus. The hand of the Lord was with them, and a great number became believers and 
turned to the Lord. News of this came to the ears of the church in Jerusalem, and they sent Barnabas to 
Antioch. When he came and saw the grace of God, he rejoiced, and he exhorted them all to remain faithful 
to the Lord with steadfast devotion; for he was a good man, full of the Holy Spirit and of faith. And a great 
many people were brought to the Lord. Then Barnabas went to Tarsus to look for Saul, and when he had 
found him, he brought him to Antioch. So it was that for an entire year they met with the church and taught 
a great many people, and it was in Antioch that the disciples were first called ‘Christians.’” 

 Barnabas, remember, not an apostle, remained in Jerusalem after Saul’s meeting with the apostles. 
Paul returns to his home of Tarsus, presumably to be with his family, but also to proclaim the Good News 
to any who would  listen. The church in Jerusalem sends Barnabas to Antioch to guide the faithful in their 
new faith journey. Why Barnabas? This same excerpt gives us the answer: he was a good man, full of the 
Holy Spirit and of faith. God uses Barnabas in a powerful manner but the job is so big that Barnabas needs 
help. So he goes to Tarsus to find Saul (also known as Paul) and the two return to Antioch where their 
combined ministry was so great that the Book of Acts tells us ... “it was in Antioch that the disciples 
were first called ‘Christians’”.  

 I share this because I often look for the Barnabases of our Church today. Individuals who will inspire 
great and vibrant Polish National Catholics; so great others outside our Church will call them Christians. 
The Church look to the Bishops (the Apostles) for guidance, but today’s Church also needs Barnabases to 
enable the Church. Barnabases enable the work of Discipleship and the proclamation of the Good News. 
Barnabas the disciple and Paul the apostle continued to team up for their work of evangelization. Barnabas 
took to heart the Great Commission: “Go therefore and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the 
name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit , and teaching them to obey everything that I have 
commanded you....” (Matthew 28: 19-20a).The Church’s theme this year continues to be “discipleship”.    

 Who will be the Barnabases to take this to heart? 

 As I write this on Ash Wednesday we stand at the beginning of a great journey of penitence and 
prayer. Who will be the Barnabases that extend themselves to others as the original Barnabas extended 
his hand to Saul?           
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 We are one meeting away from completing our pre-synodal gatherings to prepare for our diocesan 
synod this October. Who will be the Barnabases to take the results of these meetings to others in our par-
ishes and diocese to encourage a large and active participation in Holy Synod?  

 The synod body will set for a strategic plan for the growth of the Eastern Diocese for the next 10 to 
12 years and into the future. Who will be the Barnabases that will trust in God and assist the Diocesan 
Bishop and clergy united with him to build the Diocese into an ever more dynamic part of the Body of 
Christ?  

 Barnabas is an example for each and everyone of us. He may not be one of the disciples set forth 
by the Future Direction Sub-Committee of the Supreme Council but I commend Barnabas for your as an 
example for you consideration. Take the time to study his ministry in Holy Scripture and follow his exam-
ple, along with the other saints the Church is giving prominence to each month this year. 

 The richness of the Saints of the Church provides examples of discipleship for our Church, or dio-
ceses, our seniorates, our parishes, our societies and ourselves. As we prepare may we follow their exam-
ple. 

 A parting thought. Barnabas and Paul didn’t always agree, though their purpose of evangelization 
was the same. In Acts 15:36 - 41 we find recorded a disagreement of who should or should not accompany 
them on their next journey. It ends in a parting of ways but not in purpose.  We don’t hear anything of Bar-
nabas after this in Scripture, but... thank goodness Barnabas (whose name means “son of encourage-
ment”)‘ didn’t give up on John-Mark. Barnabas took John-Mark with him and presumably encouraged him 
along their journey. It was this same John-Mark who later wrote the Gospel of Mark. Barnabas was also a 
encouraging disciple. May we all be an encouragement to one another. 

 

            Bishop Paul 
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The Resolutions of the 25th General Synod  
of the Polish National Catholic Church  

 

 

 

 

Whereas, we the delegates to the 25th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church - representatives of the holy People of God - have convened under the leadership of our 
Prime Bishop and Bishops at Our Lady of the Snows Shrine in Belleville, IL, from October 1 through 
October 3, 2018. 
 
Whereas, we were strengthened, nourished and enlightened by our Lord Jesus Christ, truly present in our 
midst through Word and Sacrament at the Holy Mass concelebrated by our Prime Bishop, Bishops and 
Clergy, and understand it as the most important aspect of the great work of these days; 
 
Whereas, we offer our gratitude to the Western Diocese of the Church, under the leadership of Bishop 
Bilinski, and those who assumed the responsibilities of planning and carrying out this Holy Synod; 
 
Whereas, we acknowledge the courageous presence and active participation of the gathered delegates, as 
we proclaim that the Mission of the Church has been entrusted to her members of all ages, each called to 
pursue lives of holiness as Disciples of Jesus Christ and to invite others to do likewise; 
 
Whereas, we recognize the foundation that was laid at the 24th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church regarding our Future Direction and celebrate the many diligent efforts to build upon this 
within our Dioceses and Parishes over the last four years, in pursuing true Regeneration of spirit, mind and 
heart; by seeking to engender deeper Reverence for God and our neighbors; by willingly Recommitting 
ourselves to undertaking the work of the Church within our Parishes, and faithfully striving to welcome all of 
these virtues into the daily lives of our Families; 

 
Whereas, we have again considered with renewed enthusiasm and rekindled creativity the Future Direction 
of our beloved Church by continuing to reflect upon the meaning of Growth with regard to its Membership, 
the continual need for Increased Spirituality and the value of Lifelong Learning for its members of all ages, 
the ongoing pursuit of personal holiness as the means of enabling joyful responses to God’s call to Sacred 
Vocations, and the need to further enhance our Community Involvement and Presence;  
 

We, therefore, resolve to fervently ask that God the Father, through the prayers of Our Lady of the 
Snows, may bring forth abundant fruit from the proceedings of this 25th General Synod of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, to seek grace and strength from our Lord Jesus Christ to embrace the work he 
has entrusted to our care, and to knock so that the Holy Spirit will open and inflame our hearts so that we 
may return to our parishes inspired to execute the work of this Synod, firm in our Catholic faith, anchored 
by hope and motivated by charity, unwaveringly committed as members of the Polish National Catholic 
Church, charged to boldly proclaim the Gospel at all times, in all places and to all people through our 
words, our actions and our lives of holiness, and more certain than ever that “With truth, work and struggle, 
we shall succeed!”  
 
Respectfully submitted this day, October 3, 2018, by the Resolution Committee of the 25th General Synod 
of Polish National Catholic Church.  
 
Christopher Cremean (Western Diocese); Marilyn Folcik (Eastern Diocese); Rebecca Kotula (Central 
Diocese) and Rev. Dr. Scott J. Lill (Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese) 
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RESOLUTIONS OF THE XV EASTERN DIOCESE SYNOD 

OCTOBER 28-29, 2016 

2016 
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From our Parishes: 

Holy Trinity Cathedral 

Manchester, NH 

 

 

 Members of the parish preparing the church for the Christmas holiday.  Many 

hands made the work go by faster and everyone was in a festive mood. 

 

 Bishop Paul and Karen had their annual Open House on December 29, 2019.  Food was plentiful and 
parishioners enjoyed the well-prepared brunch by Karen. 
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 Our Oplatek Dinner was held on January 5
th
.  Our kitchen staff cooked and served a wonderful meal.  

Bishop Paul announced that we had raised over $3400 for the Heifer International Project.  Christmas 
carols were sung and conversations were overflowing.    

 Our Annual Parish Meeting was held on January 26
th
, installation of officers took place as well as set-

ting our annual budget. 
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 For the second year our choir, during colder months, has been putting a smile on parishioners faces 
with Soup for Seniors.  After mass on Sundays, the senior members of our parish are offered a 
container of yummy soup to bring home.   

 

 

 

 On February 15
th
 the ED held a Pre-Synodal meeting in Manchester with our parish and St. Caisimir 

Parish of Lowell, MA. The meeting gave the opportunity to delegates and non-delegates alike to offer 
input for the growth of parishes and the diocese. The discussions held during Saturday's breakout 
sessions yielded ideas that will be presented for discussion at the ED Synod. 
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 On February 16
th
 our ANS Society held their annual Installation of Officers meeting which was followed 

by a delightful luncheon at T-Bones Restaurant in Bedford, NH  

 

 

 

 Our outreach project for the beginning of the year was a collection of socks for the veterans in our area.  
We collected 366 pairs of socks which Bishop and Karen delivered to the Liberty House. 
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 Bishop Paul burning the palms in preparation of ashes for Ash Wednesday. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Bishop. Paul and Mrs. Karen delivering the 366 pairs of socks to Liberty House.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By  Nancy Reilly 
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From our parishes… 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 

 Adopt - A - Family 

 For several years leading up to Christmas, the Ladies Sodality 
leads the parish in participation in the Adopt-A–Family program, which is 
held in the city of Woonsocket. Over 900 families annually apply for 
assistance through a local non-profit RI corporation for their children for 
Christmas. 

 For the Christmas of 2019 children from four families from Woonsocket were sponsored. All donors 
remain anonymous to those who receive the gifts. This event is important to share with those in the 

community of Woonsocket 
the spirit of giving, and 
share with their children 
the love that it brings to us 
to make their Christmas 
special. It is important for 
us all to remember, that no 
matter how big or small 
our organization or 
individual parish may be, 
that we are making the 
difference in the life of 
someone less fortunate.  
All it takes is one person 
to make a difference. 

 

 

 Christmas Party and Yankee Swap 

 On December 22, 2029 Our Ladies Sodality led the annual Christmas Party and Yankee Swap. 
Thank you   
to  Sally 
Watson for  
creative 
swap 
ideas.All 
parishioners 
had a good 
time. 
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 SOCL Activities 

 Our School of Christian Living has been doing many different things.  

    In November, after the bazaar, we celebrated a children's mass. We made goodie bags and all the 
students personally signed Thanksgiving cards for our parishioners and handed them out. People were 
very thankful. 

   In December, 2019 the School of Christian Living discussed a play that we were doing in January. We 
worked on our decorations and props for our play titled ̈The Many Symbols of 
Christmas ̈. 

   On December 15, 2019 we celebrated a children’s mass and handed out goodie 
bags with chocolates to our parishioners. We made 40 bags loaded with candies, 
pads, pens, tissues and ornaments for an area nursing home. Children also 
helped out in wrapping presents for an adopt-a-family.  

Children celebrated with a Christmas party and pancakes as well as receiving a 
card with $10 as a gift to them. 

    On January 5th we held a practice for our Christmas Pageant from 9:30 am -
10:30 am. 

   On January 12th 2020, we 
practiced before 
mass......then we had 
children read during mass 
for our children ́s mass. 
Then the children performed 
their play and did a fantastic 
job. We had children play 
the part as a parent and all                    
the children performed a 

part describing all 
of the different 
symbols of 
Christmas and the 
greatest gift of all 
being the birth of 
Jesus. 

   The Oplatek 
dinner was a 
potluck luncheon 
that had many 
different dishes 
from all of our 
parishioners as 
well as a birthday 
cake for Jesus and 
an assortment of 
homemade 
cupcakes. 
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    February 9th, School of Christian Living students signed 
many Valentine’s Day cards and put Valentine chocolates in 
the cards. Children handed out the cards after mass to all of 
our parishioners and visitors. 

 

By Carol Bibeault 
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 Our Saviour’s Meat Raffle  

  Our 25
th
 Meat Raffle at Our Saviour’s Church was held on Friday January 31, 2020.We started this event 

in January of 2012. It is held only 3 times a year in January, April and September. We advertise in the local 
newspapers and radio but our best advertisement is the location of our church (heavy street traffic) and the 
signs that we display on the church property. We also have an e-mail list and of course word-of-mouth is 

the best advertis-
ing of all. 

   What a way to 
start the New 
Year! Before we 
opened the doors 
at 6:15 pm our 
workers reported 
that the parking 
lot was filling up 
fast. Wonderful! 
People came 
from surrounding 
communities as 
well as New Bed-
ford, Fall River 
and Cape Cod, 
Massachusetts. 

   The patrons enjoyed a complimentary Lasagna Soup prepared by our 
resident chef, Lonnie Watson. You could also help yourself to a free 
beverage and choose from a full table of assorted pastries. Because of 
the popularity of this event we had 17 themed tables to accommodate 

over 75 people who were in attendance. The church hall was full of 
family and friends and they were ready for a good time.  

   Edmund Fox set up and sold the ($20.00) Meat Raffle Passes for 10 
individual pieces of meat and much more. Gail Surowiec was the Penny 
Social (25 prizes) ticket seller. Her husband Ed Surowiec sold   patrons 
tickets for Split-the-Pot, a Gift Card Raffle (donated by the members of 
Our Saviour’s Parish Committee) and 6 larger prizes from tickets to the 
Stadium Theatre in Woonsocket to a Relaxation Basket. 

 

Philip and Patricia Kaczorowski and Ed-

ward Surowiec animating the event  
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    At promptly 7pm, Philip Kaczorowski 
started to call the winning numbers. There 

was a lot of 
excitement 
that filled 
the air. We 
hooted and 
shouted for 
the lucky 
winners. 
We had a 
travelling 
trophy for 
the noisiest 
table but 
every table 
could have 
received a 
trophy. 

   At intermission we sang “Happy Birth-
day” and” Sto Lat” to Cathy DeCataldo who was celebrating a birthday and 
presented Chef Lonnie with a pair of OVEN GLOVES for when he cooks.  Al-

so, attendees 
were asked to 
look under 
their chairs for 
a fake dollar 

bill and this meant 
they won a prize. 

  The youth of our 
parish Patrycja, Shel-
by, Sara and Olivia 

were our runners as numbers were called for the 
Penny Social Prizes. Parishioners Chris and Katherine made sure the dessert ta-
ble was well stocked. Kate and her grandmother, Bev Russell were busy with Mys-
tery Envelopes. Sally was in full assistance mode in the kitchen. 

   This successful parish event was full of community spirit. The parking lot was 
full…the church hall was full…and our appetites were full. Without a doubt we demonstrated the definition 
of full which is “complete in every way”.  So please join for our next Meat Raffle on Friday evening April 
24

th
.We would love to see you there and remember everyone goes home a winner! 

By Patricia Kaczorowski 

Sara  the Winner of Ital-

ian Panettone  

All smiles… Sally and Edmund 
Penny Social Winner…. 

Patrycja wearing her Polish 
knit hat 

New Friends … 
Louise and Maria 

Bev Russel von Split-the Pot 
($136.00) Her number was 

pulled by our Pastor, Fr. Henryk 

Mystery bag winner…Deb 

Chef Lonnie and Phyllis enjoying 
Lasagna Soup 
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 Scout Sunday 

On Sunday, February 9
th
, the scouts, their families and scout leaders of Our Savior’s Parish partici-

pated in the celebration of mass under the direction of Fr. Henryk Wos. 

    The scouts were serving at the 

altar during the Mass. Readings 

were performed by scout leaders 

Mike Kuchar, Brenda Dixon and 

Webelo scout Tyler Dixon. Collec-

tions were taken by Brownie scout 

Lindsay Dixon.  
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From our parishes… 

 

Holy Trinity Parish, Webster, MA 
 

  Holy Trinity has had a quite winter thus far.  We finished our monthly breakfasts for 

the year and took a short reprieve for the month of December, then headed back 

into it in January and will continue to do so for the coming year.    

 Our veterans in the 

area enjoy coming to Holy 

Trinity Church for our breakfasts and we’re now tak-

ing requests from them of what they would like to see 

on the menu.   As always this continues to be for our 

enjoyments as well as theirs!  To show our apprecia-

tion for our veterans,  we presented our local Web-

ster Dudley veterans agent Stephen Rogerson with gift 

cards to Price Chopper supermarket to be handed out 

to veterans in need in our community. 

  

 

By Rita Ouellette  
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From our parishes… 
 

St. Joseph’s Parish – Stratford, CT 

 The last three months have been busy ones here in Stratford. In 
November, the YMS of R in the community held a Polish dinner, which 
turned out to be a great hit.  Although the men only expected a maxi-
mum of 115 dinners, they prepared for more just in case. Good thing, too! The final count on meals served was 150. 
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  From our parishes… 

 

St. John the Baptist Parish, Manchester, CT 

 

 

 On “Gaudete” Sunday in December 2019 Fr. Adam Piekarzewski blessed new 

lector for St. John’s parish: Mitchell Bielenda. After the celebration of the Holy 

Mass we shared a cake made for this occasion. 

 New Parish 

Committee has 

been elected at 

the Annual Par-

ish meeting held 

on Feb 2, 2020. 

Congratulations 

to the new Par-

ish Committee 

members: Ed-

ward Makles – 

Chairman, 

Mitchell Bielen-

da – Vice-

chairman & Fi-

nancial Secretary, Diane Makles – Treasurer, Linda 

Johnson – Secretary. During the Holy Mass celebrated 

on Sunday Feb 16, the new Parish Committee members 

made their oath. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By. Fr. Adam Piekarzewski 

 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 10, Issue #1 March 2020 

37 

From our parishes… 

 

St.  Valentine’s Parish, Northampton, MA 
 

WWWORKSHOPORKSHOPORKSHOP   –––   PPPOLISHOLISHOLISH   CCCHRISTMASHRISTMASHRISTMAS   OOORNAMENTSRNAMENTSRNAMENTS    
 St. Valentine’s Parish, for the third year in a row sponsored a workshop on 

how to make Polish Christmas Ornaments. This year it took place Saturday, No-

vember 30, 2019 from 9 a.m. to noon in the parish hall.  

  

 The workshop 

was directed by our pa-

rishioner, Nancy Slusar-

ski. She provided instruc-

tion and materials 

(colorful Christmas wrap-

ping paper) to make a 

star ornament.  

 

 Each participant (six in all) 

worked very hard to make their ornament and were happy with their creation. Everyone had a great time 

working and socializing. We thank Mrs. Slusarski for taking the time from her busy schedule to share her 

talents for this workshop. 

 By Krysia Newman 
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Upcoming Events/Classes  

 BIBLE STUDY at St. Valentine’s Parish — Thursday evenings at 6:30 pm — Parish Hall. Prayer & 

Discussion Leader:  Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 

 POLISH LANGUAGE CLASSES at St. Valentine’s Church — Tuesday evenings at 6:30 pm — 

Parish Hall.  Instructor:  Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 

 GORZKIE ŻALE (Bitter Lamentations) in Polish — every Tuesday during Lent at 6:30 pm (as a 

part of Polish Language Class) 

 STATIONS OF THE CROSS (Droga Krzyżowa) in English — every Friday during Lent at 6:30 

pmROAST PORK DINNER — Sunday, April 26 at 12 noon 

 MAY DEVOTION (with sung Litany to the Blessed Virgin Mary) in Polish — every Tuesday 

during May at 6:30 pm (as a part of Polish Language Class) 
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From Our Parishes… 

 

               Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT 
 

 

 During the Advent and Christmas time the parishioners of the Divine 

Providence participate in several activities in the church and community.   

 

 

 

 

 December 14, 2019, at 

the Divine Providence 

cemetery in Norwich, we 

celebrated Wreaths Across 

America Ceremony.  Every 

year we have more 

participants, this year we 

had 14 participants and 

were organized by the Archives and the Cemetery Committees and the YMS of R.  

 

 

 

 For Christmas 

we made 

many pierogi 

for sale to 

support the 

Parish 

Finance, and 

when we were 

short with 

helpers, 

students from 

UConn 

and NFA 

lent a 

hand.  
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 During Pasterka, midnight Mass, with 

the weather permitting, many people 

came totaling 30.  

 On December 16th, we had our Advent 

Retreat along with the monthly Healing 

Mass.  

 Our monthly Taste of Poland and Bingo 

are successful, which also help finance 

our parish. 

  In February, reporters from the 

newspaper The Day came to visit.   
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Coming Celebrations and Events: 

 We are preparing for the Lent.  Stations of the Cross and biter lamentations will be after Mass every 

Sunday.   

 The Lenten Retreat is scheduled for March 30th: 

 11:00 AM: Easter confession with Healing Mass and first Lenten session;  

 12:15 PM: Light Lunch;  

 1:00 PM: Second Lenten session;  

 4:00 PM: Bitter Lamentations and third Lenten session.  

  Easter dinner is planned for Low Sunday at 4pm provid-

ed by YMSof R. 

 Polish Festival: 

 Our Parish will participate in the Polish Festival in the City 

of Norwich. This year will be our second time attending.  

We will prepare and sell Polish food. Other than the food, 

there will be Polka Band, DJ with Polish music, Dancers – 

Polanie, and many others activities. We are looking for-

ward to be a part of a great project at Global City of Nor-

wich.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Ela Chmielewska 
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From our parishes… 

St. Casimir’s Parish, Lowell, MA 
 

HOMECOMING 2019 

 

 Homecoming 2019 was celebrated at St. Casimir's of Lowell, MA on Satur-

day, December 5.  

 Guests were greeted as they entered the hall and were seated at individual-

ly decorated tables. They served themselves appetizers prepared by parishioners 

as Christmas music played in the background.  At 5 pm the hall was darkened and 

the first star was brought forward by Emma Ford-Hunt,  Neveah Guida-Gauthier, Preston Guida Gauthier 

while Vesuvio Guida and Karina Tenus sang “O Holy Night” accompanied on the accordion and on key-

board by Diane Quirbach and Rachel Quirbach respectively.  

 Guests, including Bishop Paul and Karen Sobiechowski, diocesan bishop and wife, were welcomed  

by Co-Chairmen Robert Hunt and Dr. Bert Quirbach after which Bishop said a blessing over the food and 

Father Tenus explained the significance of the oplatek—angels bread. 

 JoAnn Menzia welcomed the Zioto family who were our guests seated at “Mae's Table” donated by 

family friends and set in memory of Mae Zioto who passed away this year. 

 Guests were asked to share the oplatek with family and friends, new and old, after which  pierogi ap-

petizers were served. Guests at the head table and “Mae's Table” were called to the  buffet by Dr, Quirbach 

after which other tables were called to partake of a dinner of baked ham, mashed potatoes, string beans, 

carrots, and pineapple sauce.    Dessert consisted of  homemade pound cake with strawberries or choco-

late sauce and whipped cream. 

 Children of SOCL, sang  “Make Us One”, “ 

'Nuttin for Christmas”, “Mary's Little Boy Child”  ac-

companied by Father Tenus, Rachel and Diane 

Quirbach. Karina Tenus and Vesuvio Guida sang a 

duet entitled “Christmas Prayer.”   After the chil-

dren were introduced  they returned to their seats 

to partake of dessert.    

 Irene Jaracz of St. Casimir's ANS explained 

the 2019 Giving Tree Charity.  This year we are 

collecting white socks for veterans, male and fe-

male.  Our goal is to provide 300 pairs to veterans 

in hospitals as well as those who are homeless. 

Last year over 600 pairs were collected.  

Father Andrew, Bob Hunt and Bert Quirbach pre-

sented the 2019 Elf of the Year award to Bob 

Romanauskas, a tireless, energetic worker, friend 

and neighbor who has been very helpful to pastors in the past and continues to aid us presently. Santa 

Claus appeared onstage to present gifts to children and young people. 

Raffle numbers were called by Dan Ford. 

 Father Tenus lead the Sing-A-Long, ending with the singing of “Silent Night---Cicha Noc” after which 

he pronounced benediction and everyone left for home, well fed and in a joyous mood. 

By Janice Klimczak 

 

Co-chairmen Bert Quirbach and Bob Hunt award Elf of the Year to 

Bob Romanauskas, our neighbor and friend.   
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 PRE-LENTEN MARDI GRAS CELEBRATION 

 

 On Saturday, February 23 after Mass, St. Casimir’s ANS hosted a special Coffee Hour with tasty 

treats to enjoy before the start of the Lenten season. ANS members have planned  this event for the 

enjoyment of parishioners, neighbors and friends of St. Casimir’s. Thank you to all who  joined us for 

this event. 

 

 ST. CASIMIR’S COMMUNITY SERVICE PROJECT 

  

 

Community Service Project 
 

HELP BACHAND HALL GIRLS 

A temporary home for homeless girls and 

 those aged out of foster care 

Run by Sisters of Charity of Ottawa 
 

Needs: 

 Body wash or soap, small pack facial tissues, sanitary 
products, laundry soap, fabric softener, shampoo, condi-
tioner, gift cards for Market Basket, Walmart, toothpaste, 

deodorant   

  

 

 

 

February 16-March 29 

 

I alone cannot change the world. But I can cast a stone 
across the waters to create many ripples.-Mother Teresa 

 No one has ever become poor by giving.-Anne Frank 
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Diocesan Events and Programs 
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POLISH NATIONAL CATHOLIC-ROMAN CATHOLIC DIALOGUE  

MIAMI, FL, FEBRUARY 17-19 
 

 This year’s meeting of the Polish National Catholic-Roman Catholic dialogue took place in Miami, 

Florida, from February 17 to 19. It was hosted by Archbishop Thomas Wenski of Miami, and co-chaired by 

Bishop Mitchell Rozanski of Springfield in Massachusetts.  

 As part of the dialogue’s continuing discernment of issues that are truly church-dividing, the mem-

bers heard a paper prepared by the PNCC side entitled, “Authority in the Church: A Polish National Catho-

lic Understanding.” 

 A second presentation provided an analysis of the Constitution of the PNCC in light of the Roman 

Catholic Code of Canon Law. Other discussions included reports on the ad limina visits to Rome by the 

Roman Catholic bishops present and the 2019 Special Synod of the PNCC. Each morning the members 

prayed the Liturgy of the Hours together, and in the evening of May 18 the members attended a dinner in 

their honor at Saint Luke’s parish. Next year’s meeting has been scheduled for May 2021 in Scranton, 

Pennsylvania. 
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The G-4/PNCC Ecumenical Dialogue Group Meeting 

 

 On January 28
th
 and 29

th
, 2020, the G-4/PNCC Ecumenical Dialogue Group met at the Parish of St. 

Barnabas (APA) in Dunwoody, Georgia.  Representing the PNCC were Prime Bishop Anthony Mikovsky, 
Bishops John Mack and Paul Sobiechowski, Father Senior Robert Nemkovich, and Father John Kow-
alczyk.  G-4 members included Archbishop Mark Haverland (ACC), Bishops Paul Hewett (DHC), Chandler 
Jones (APA), and Brian Marsh (ACA), and Fathers Robert Bader (DHC), Jonathan Foggin (ACC), and 
Christian Tutor (ACA).   

 Bishops Hewett and Sobiechowski each served a day as Dialogue Chairman.  Topics discussed in-
cluded the shared history of Anglicans and the PNCC, with particular attention paid to episcopal consecra-
tions; the implementation of a process to oversee clergy who wish to transfer jurisdictions; and ways in 
which the Churches of the G-4 and the Union of Scranton might strengthen their relationship through re-
treats and conferences of scholars.   

 On the first day of the meetings, Prime Bishop Mikovsky celebrated the Eucharist according to the 
use of the PNCC; on the second, Bishop Jones said an Anglican mass for the Feast of Blessed Charles, 
King & Martyr.   

 Members of the group received Holy Communion or blessings as appropriate.  After two days of 
productive discussion, the group scheduled its next meeting for July 28

th
 and 29

th
 of this year in Manches-

ter, New Hampshire.  
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Pre-Synod Meetings  
 

The four Pre-Synod meetings in the Eastern Diocese, in reference to the Upcoming 2020 Diocesan 

Synod, were held in the following parishes: January 11 at Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI; February 

15 at Holy Trinity Cathedral, Manchester, NH; February 22 at St. John the Baptist Parish, Manchester, CT; 

and February 29 at Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish, Chicopee, MA. The meetings were opened to every-

body not just to the Synod delegates. They had a very good participation. There were about 115 people 

total for all four meetings. 

The first goal of these meetings was to help the parishes of the Eastern Diocese to establish the in-

dividual plan for how to be more present in the life of the local community, and how to attract people to the 

parish. The second goal was to clarify the ideas for discussion for the upcoming Diocesan Synod. 

 

Basing on the  report from the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee, prepared by Dr. Shirley 

Mietlicki-Floyd, the meetings’ agenda was broken into three parts: 

 

Eastern Diocese Synod Overview 

Presentation given  by the members of the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee 

Group Work 

The first part of the meeting (the Eastern Diocese Synod Overview) was the informative one (in Woon-

socket done by Fr. Sr. Robert Nemkovich). The Eastern Diocese Synod will be held at Blessed Trinity Par-

ish in Fall River, MA on Saturday, October 10, 2020. Tentatively, mass will be held at 8:30am, followed by 

a continental breakfast, reports and lunch. The bulk of the synod will be break out groups. It should be 

done by 5:30pm and there will be grab and go meals available.  The cost is not determined at the current 

moment, but the hope is that because it will be significantly less, and most parishes are relatively close and 

not needing hotel rooms, that more people will attend. 

In a short break before the second part of the meeting, Bishop Paul spoke about the grants that are 

available to the parishes of the Eastern Diocese from a special diocesan program.  The program is called 

the “SS. Peter and Paul Grant Program” because it is using the funds (approximately $33,000.00) that still 

remained when SS. Peter & Paul Parish in New London, CT was closed. These funds are available to the 

parishes via grant application on a first come first serve basis, with the purpose of establishing a program 

within the parishes for evangelization and parish promotion within their area. Parishes were notified of this 

and applications were begun being accepted the first Sunday of Advent 2020. The 3 seniors and Bishop 

Paul reviewed the applications already received, and a total of 17k was distributed. Bishop Paul urged par-

ishes to apply for the remaining funds (16k). 

The second part of the meeting (Presentation by the members of the Eastern Diocese Strategic Plan-

ning Committee) was led by Mr. Tom Zarek, and Dr. Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd. 

The presentation mainly surrounded social media, with specific emphasis on Facebook.  All parishes 

should publish the FB logo everywhere they can, including their website, newsletter, and bulletin.  The 

planning group does regular audits of our FB pages.  It helps the post reach further if people share and like 

each other’s posts, most importantly giving the posts visibility.  We have to be careful when posting pic-

tures and names of children, and to be sure that the parents give permission first. 

The next point discussed was the matrix, which each parish of the diocese was asked to complete on a 

monthly basis. This is feedback to the committee on the attendance and activities at the individual parish-

es, in addition to community involvement and presence. All matrix data will be shared at the synod. 

The third part of the meeting (Group work) was led by Bp. Paul Sobiechowski. 

Bishop Paul broke participants up into groups and gave them talking points, which will help determine the 

talking points for the synod.  
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The first talking point referred to parish evangelization… How can you get your parish name into the 

community? Suggestions were as follows: partner with community (meat raffle, clothing shed), local talk 

show to put out information, dinners, being present at county events, find out needs of community and offer 

solution, keep people involved about parish events; create email list, ecumenical services, Facebook pres-

ence, music, activities, post event announcement-do you want to be notified of the next event? and create 

a mailing list, post events, masses and special events, using local newspapers, reach out to ethnic groups, 

do special events and offer welcome gift, parish activities (food sales, craft fair), Christian music, offer soup 

and sandwich and free groceries, food for poor once a month, open parish to social groups, meeting their 

needs: spiritual, social, and material, clergy active and present in the community, Christian speakers for 

special occasion, more signage, pass on knowledge to next generation, approach local Polish club, open-

ness to try in things and fail; step out of comfort zone and try something new, all  

all parish members need to be involved; sign up lists to get all members working on project, small 

parish of 8 sponsors breakfast for 20 people every month. 

   3 things from group: Facebook, Advertise, Baptismal 

   3 points from discussion: Visiting nursing homes, Ecumenical services, Adopt a family for Christmas. 

 

 The second talking point was: How does my parish help in the establishment of a new 

parish.  How do I “plant a church?”? This one proved more difficult, as many of people are faced with 

the upkeep and growth of their individual parishes as opposed to establishing a new one. Some ideas 

were: do things differently: time of services, music, must be welcoming, need people with commitment,  ac-

cessibility is important, physical and social spiritual appeal to people, new building with handicap accessi-

bility, bring a friend to church, local newspapers for upcoming events,  create a group of missionaries. 

These dedicated people can start working in local community—visiting homes and offering prayers and 

services for local people, church must be part of all the other activities rather than forcing people to be part 

of the church, local and demographic groups, offer a place to pray and meet, share the message, distance/

offer transportation, teach and baptize, approach people from closures of RC churches/reach out, commit-

ment/engage the congregation, host play group activities for new moms and children, be open to change, 

know your area and what would be a good place to establish a new parish, invite that group to speak with 

us and tell them what we offer and provide help to get their parish started; will need more priests to service 

new church, identify a need, people to help, and offer a place for a church without a church building, music 

to attract young people,  let people know what we are about, helping community is important because of 

what Christ taught, reach out to ethnic groups. 

Three things from all groups: Music, Facebook, Attract millennials 

The meetings ended around 1:30pm and the hosting parishes served lunch. 

 

Compiled by Fr. Henryk Wos 
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 Article copied with permission from God’s Field, February 2020 
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    Upcoming Diocesan Events: 
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DISTRICT 3 PNU EASTER RAFFLE 

   The PNU has been supporting our Polish National Catholic Church since its organization in 1908 

and with your support will continue to do so.  Last year District 3 provided support to youth at the diocesan 
youth retreat (paid for the bowling trip and ice cream) and winter youth gathering (provided a pizza party 
and ice cream social).  

 The Easter Raffle will take place on Sunday, March 29, 
2020 immediately following the 10:30 AM Holy Mass at Holy 
Cross Parish in Central Falls, RI.  The first prize is $75.00 cash 
and the second &50 cash and the  third prize is $25.00 cash.  

 Tickets are $2.00 each, 3 for $5.00 and 7 for 
$10.00.  Please ask your Pastor for tickets. Your generous 
support of this District’s fund raiser is greatly appreciated. 

 Checks in payment for the Easter Raffle tickets should 
be made payable to “District 3 PNU”.  Checks and ticket stubs should be returned to District 3 PNU c/o 
Blessed Trinity Parish, 37 Winthrop Street, Fall River, MA 02721. 

Thank you for your help in this fund raising effort for our District. 

Fraternally yours in Christ on behalf of Maryann Zarek (District 3 Director), 

Fr. Sr. Rob Nemkovich 

 

COMING SOON:   20TH ANNUAL PNCC MISSION / EVANGELISM WORKSHOP 
 

 “Discovering the PNCC” is the theme for the upcoming PNCC Mission / Evangelism Workshop, which 

will take place at Resurrection of Our Lord Parish in Temperance, MI, from Friday March 27 – Sunday 

March 29, 2020.  The registration fee has been waived, so that as many people as possible may attend, 

to gain a better understanding and deeper appreciation of our Church.  There will be presentations and 

breakout groups for discussion, and participants will gain practical tools for effectively sharing their faith in 

Christ.   Further details – schedule, accommodations, and registration form - are available in the February 

2020 issue of God’s Field, which you may access at www.pncc.org.  We hope to see you in Temperance! 

PNCC Mission and Evangelism Commission 

 

 Save the date!!! 
July 31 – August 2, 2020 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 

„Be a Witness” 

Family Camporee open to all scouts and all families 
of our Church! 

Outside of our Church too!!! 
More information will follow. 

http://www.pncc.org
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✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

 The 16th Synod of the Eastern Diocese  
 

Dear Very Rev. and Rev Fathers, Diocesan Council Members and Parish Families of the Eastern Dio-
cese: 

     In accord with Article 7, Section C of the Constitution of the Polish National Catholic Church I am 
reminding all of our Clergy, Diocesan Council members and parishes that we will be convening the 16th 
Synod of the Eastern Diocese on Saturday, October 10, 2020 beginning with the celebration of Holy Eu-
charist at Blessed Trinity Parish in Fall River, MA and sessions being held in the parish hall and class-
rooms. 

     The Constitution states in the above-cited Article, Section C, Sub-Section one that: 

 "The Diocesan Synod must be summoned within two (2) years after the General Synod by the Diocesan 
Bishop with the concurrence of the Prime Bishop and the Diocesan Council." 

     I will ask our Prime Bishop for a letter of concurrence. At our upcoming diocesan council meeting, 
scheduled for June 6th at Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish in Chicopee, MA, I will also ask for a motion 
of concurrence. 

     Please be advised that work, preparing for the synod, has already begun. Host pastor, Father Sen-
ior Robert Nemkovich is organizing the local committees necessary as well as provision for meals. This 
will be a one day synod most in attendance should be able to travel to and from their homes the same 
day, saving on hotel expenses. If lodging will be necessary a local hotel will be contacted and housing 
provided for. 

 Mandates will be prepared and sent out from the chancery office in a few months. The mandates 
will be distributed to clergy, parishes, council members and sub-central organizations and the Polish Na-
tional Union of America. 

     The diocese has held for pre-synodal meetings in Woonsocket, RI, Manchester, NH, Manchester, 
CT, and Chicopee, MA. At these "pre-synodal" meetings we have discussed our hopes for the synod; its 
schedule, a key presentation by the Strategic Planning Committee formed at the fifteenth diocesan synod 
and, guided by Dr. Shirley Mietlicki, the discussion of synod delegates and guests in the form of break out 
groups that will set forth a number of goals to grow the diocese over the next ten to twelve years.  

 A call for reports as well as a “call to synod” and distribution of mandates should take place before 
the end  of June this year. 

 

       Bishop Paul Sobiechowski 

       Diocesan Bishop  
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 “SS. Peter and Paul Grant Program”  

 A grant program to help individual parishes to promote themselves and to evangelize within their 
own communities  was announced at our diocesan clergy conference in March of 2019. The program is 
called the “SS. Peter and Paul Grant Program” because it was using the remainder of funds (approximately 
$33,000.00) that still remained when SS. Peter & Paul Parish in New London, CT,  was closed by the 
bishop ordinary. 

 Applications for grants were being accepted as of the First Sunday of Advent last year, December 1. 

 To date, four parish applications were reviewed and every parish received a portion of funds that 
together totaled &16,700.00. A substantial amount remains and will be given on a first come, first serve 
basis. Three grant applications have also come in that will require review, but the were submitted without 
all the necessary documentation. Once received these too will be reviewed by a committee consisting of 
the Bishop Ordinary and the three administrative seniors. 

 This is a unique opportunity for our parishes to have financial assistance as they work towards 
making themselves know in the community and to evangelize all those in their areas who ”want to be 
Polish National Catholic faithful, but don’t know it yet.” 

 

Assignments:  

 Father Paul Lukaszewicz is appointed to serve as co-chaplain with Father Christopher Rogslski for the 
Eastern Diocese United Choirs.   

 New Britain and Plantsville Parishes are fully merged. In a process begun more than two years ago, the 
parishes of New Britain and Plantsville have finalized the process of merger under the title of Holy 
Trinity Parish Polish National Catholic Church, Plantsville. The process respected the rights and 
addressed the concerns of both parishes and the merger was accomplished through a special merger 
committee comprised of members of both parishes. It was the determination of the two parishes that 
they would retain the church and properties of the Plantsville parish and that the two cemeteries would 
be maintained by the one combined parish. A unused portion of the cemetery property as well as the 
New Britain Church and rectory and land were liturgically “deconsecrated’ according to the rite of the 
Polish National Catholic Church. The New Britain cemetery property was then sold to a local college 
whose property abutted the cemetery. The New Britain church and rectory were sold to another 
Christian congregation that will maintain the property as a place for Christian worship. A full report of 
the merger will appear in the report of the Administrative Senior of the Southwest Seniorate, the Very 
Rev. Joseph Krusienski, to the upcoming diocesan council meeting and to the diocesan synod.  

 

Bishop's Visits to Parishes:  

 Saturday, February 29, 2020 - Central Seniorate Pre-Synodal meeting at Holy Mother of  the Rosary 
Parish, Chicopee, MA - 11:00 AM  

 

Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 

 Tuesday March 3  - Wednesday, March 4 - National Doctrine Commission Meeting at the National 
Church Center in Scranton, PA  

 Monday, March 9 - Meeting with the Administrative Seniors and members of the  Holy Cross Parish, 
Enfield, CT in their parish hall - 4:30 PM 

 Monday, March 9  - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee   Teleconference - 7:00 PM 

 Thursday, March 19  - Eastern Diocese Scouting Commission Teleconference -    8:00 PM 
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 Tuesday, March 31  - Eastern Diocese Clergy Conference at Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 

 Monday, April 27  - PNCC College of Bishops Meeting in the National Church Center, Scranton, PA 

 Tuesday, April 28 - Wednesday April 29 - Supreme Church Council Meeting in the National Church 
Center, Scranton, PA   

 Thursday May 7  - Eastern Diocese Northeast Seniorate Teleconference - 7:00 PM 

 Saturday, May 16  - Eastern Diocese ANS Convention at Holy Cross Parish, Central Falls, RI 

 Monday, May 18 - Wednesday May 20 - National Mission and Evangelism Commission Meeting at Holy 
Trinity Parish in Washington, PA 

 Wednesday, May 26 - District Three Polish National Union of America Election and  Teleconference 

 Monday, June 1 - Wednesday, June 3 - National Liturgical Commission Meeting - at the National 
Church Center in Scranton, PA  

 Saturday, June 6 -Eastern Diocesan Council Meeting at Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish, Chicopee, MA 
 

Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Sunday, March 1 - First Sunday of Lent is observed  

 Saturday March 7 - Lenten Retreat - Eastern Diocese Northeast Seniorate at  Holy  Trinity Cathedral in 
Manchester, NH 

 Sunday, March 8 - Solemnity of the Institution of the Polish National Catholic Church 

 Saturday, March 14 - Lenten Retreat - Eastern Diocese Southwest Seniorate at Our Saviour Parish in 
Woonsocket, RI 

 Sunday, March 15 - Third Sunday of Lent is observed  

 Thursday, March 19 - Solemnity of St. Joseph, Spouse of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Sunday, March 22  - Fourth Sunday of Lent is observed (a.k.a. Laetare Sunday) 

 Tuesday, March 24 - Solemnity of St. Gabriel the Archangel 

 Wednesday, March 25 - Solemnity of the Annunciation of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Sunday, March 29  - Passion Sunday 

 Wednesday, April 1  - Observance of the birth of First Prime Bishop Francis Hodur (1866) 

 Sunday, April 5  - Palm Sunday 

 Tuesday, April 7  - Eastern Diocese Chrism Mass at Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish in Chicopee, MA  

 Sunday, April 12  - Solemnity of the Resurrection of Our Lord 

 Sunday, April 19 - Second Sunday of Easter (Low Sunday) 

 Saturday, April 25  - Feast of St. Mark, Evangelist 

 Thursday, April 30  - Solemnity of St. Joseph the Workman 

 Consecrations of Bishops-elect Jaroslaw Rafalko (P.N.C.C.) and Ottar Myrseth (N.K.K.) 

 Friday, May 1  - Feast of Ss. Philip and James, Apostles 

 Monday, May 4  - Solemnity of the Finding of the Holy Cross (translated) 
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 Sunday, May 10  - Observance of the death of Bishop Joseph Padewski (1951) 

 Thursday, May 21  - Solemnity of the Ascension of Our Lord 

 Saturday, May 23  - Observance of the death of Father Jerome Savonarola (1498) 

 Monday, May 25   - Memorial Day Federal Holiday 

 Sunday, May 31st  - Solemnity of Pentecost 
 

Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 

 Sunday, March 8  - Daylight Savings Time begins 

 Monday, March 16 - Wednesday May 19 - Convocation of the Union of Scranton at Mercy by the Sea 
Retreat Center - Madison, CT 

 Tuesday, March 17  - St. Patrick’s Day - U.S.A. 

 Sunday, March 29 - Northeast Seniorate Meal in the Upper Room at Blessed Trinity Parish in Fall Riv-
er, MA. 

 Sunday, March 29  - Southwest Seniorate Meal in the Upper Room at St. Joseph’s of Stratford Parish 
in Stratford, CT 

 Friday, March 27 - Sunday, March 29 - National Mission and Evangelism Workshop hosted by Resur-
rection of Our Lord Parish, Temperance, MI 

 Sunday, May 3  - Observance Day of the Polish Constitution 

 Thursday, May 7 - National Day of Prayer - U.S.A. 

 Sunday, May 10  - Mother’s Day - U.S.A. 

 Saturday, May 16  - Armed Forces Day - U.S.A. 

 Monday, May 25 - Memorial Day - U.S.A. 

 Friday, May 29 - May 31 - Y.M.S. of R. Bowling Tournament hosted by Holy Mother of the Rosary Ca-
thedral in Lancaster, NY   

  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 10, Issue #1 March 2020 

68 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 10, Issue #1 March 2020 

69 

By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 
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Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 

(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 

(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

723 Enfield St., Enfield, CT 06082-2903 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Administrator 
(860)745-5066 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Very Rev. Fryderyk Banas, Pastor 
(413)967-5233 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Adam Piekarzewski-Administrator 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 
(413)592-2032 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Thomas Walsh, Administrator 
(203)923-2424 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Administrator 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Administrator 

(508)-943-0608 / (401)-762-3072 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 

Diocesan Newsletter Editor 

Rev. Henryk Wos 

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Krzysztof Rogalski/Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

Rev. Thomas Walsh 

Lay Ministries  

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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14 IDEAS FOR LENT 

 Lent is an annual opportunity to grow in our faith and it’s about much more than giving up 

unhealthy foods or treats. It is about abstaining from whatever is unhealthy in our lives—gossip, lazi-

ness, lack of social conscience—and, most importantly, taking concrete steps to do something more.  
 

     Challenge yourself this year! Check out these 14 ideas:  

1. Make a commitment to reading the Sunday readings before you go to Mass. In the same way that 

reading up on football players and coaching strategies will help you experience a game more fully, 

familiarizing yourself with the readings ahead of time can allow you to experience them in a 

deeper way on Sunday.  

2. Think about what you usually spend your money on. Pick one type of expenditure that you’ll 

“fast” from during Lent, and give the money you would usually spend to a great local charity. 

3. When you first sit down in front of your computer at work, or at the very end of your work day, 

try a great 5-minute prayer. 

4. If you don’t have a cross in your apartment or house, buy a simple one and put it in your bedroom. 

5. Read the entire Gospel of Mark during Lent. As the shortest Gospel, it is the most concise story 

of Jesus’ life, and the cross, a central Lenten symbol, plays an even more prominent role than in 

the other Gospels. 

6. Attend the Stations of the Cross  in your parish to gain a deeper understanding of your faith. 

7. Think about a habit that has kept you from being whom God is calling you to be. consciously give 

up that habit for Lent. 

8. Talk about our Church community to someone (your neighbors, friends, co-workers, relatives). 

You could be surprise how many people are interested in finding a good worship community. 

9. Make a commitment to “fast” from cruel comments about others. 

10. As a part of your Lenten almsgiving, make a point to learn as much as possible about a particular 

social issue (immigration, human trafficking, AIDS victims, child poverty). Give money to an or-

ganization, related to your chosen issue that supports the dignity of the human person. 

11. Pray for somebody. As you’re walking the streets, driving the highways, sitting in your cubicle at 

work, or going to a movie. Pick out a person who appears to be in need, and pray for that person. 

12. Get involved in the activities of our parish. They are looking for your help!  

13. As you are waiting to fall asleep at night, pray the Jesus Prayer silently: “Lord Jesus, Son of the 

Living God, have mercy on me.”  

14. Read the Works of Mercy as Jesus describes them in Matthew 25. “For I was hungry and you 

gave me food, I was thirsty and you gave me drink…in prison and you visited me.” There are 

plenty of opportunities available in your own community to put this teaching into practice. 

Choose an act of service you can perform throughout Lent.  

THE MESSENGER-Quarterly Newsletter  
Copyright © 2012. Eastern Diocese of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, Manchester, NH.  All 
rights reserved. 
Editor: Rev. Henryk Wos, PhD 
Corrections: Mrs. Karen Sobiechowski 
Controller: Rt. Rev. Bp. Paul Sobiechowski 
 

 2020 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 
 

 

Summer Issue: June 14 

Fall issue: September 15 

Winter issue: November 22 
 

 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter de-

pends upon your cooperation. It is also a great 

way to let others know about our church, parishes 

and people. We look forward to your contribu-

tions! 

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,

